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City of Tacoma 
Community’s Police Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes  
Monday, October 14, 2024
Hybrid Meeting
6:00 p.m.
The CPAC is comprised of Chair Allen McKenzie, Vice-Chair Louis Cooper, and Committee Members Angela Mealing, Ralette Churchill, Esther Evans, Adrienne Jones, John Bordon, and Tracy Jones

Members Present: Adrienne Jones, Angela Mealing, Louis Cooper, Allen McKenzie, Esther Evans, Tracy Jones, Ralette Churchill
Members Absent: John Bordon
Staff and Liaisons Present:  Council Liaison Mayor Victoria Woodards, Staff Liaison Chelsea Talbert, Executive Liaison Sonja Hallum, TPD Chief Avery Moore, Lieutenant Jeffrey Katz, City Manager Elizabeth Pauli, Katie Johnston, TPD Captain Patrick Patterson, TPD Assistant Chief C. Karl, 
Staff Absent: Staff Liaison Ted Richardson
Call to Order
Called to order by Chair Allen McKenzie at 6:03 pm 
Approval of the Agenda 
Approval of the agenda for the CPAC meeting held on October 14, 2024
Passed at 6:03
Approval of the Minutes
Approval of the minutes of the September 9, 2024 CPAC meeting. 
Motion passed at 6:04
City Reports
City Manager’s Office
· 6:04 – Sonja shared that the next CPAC meeting will be November 6 as November 11 is a holiday and that this is Chelsea’s last meeting staffing CPAC
· 6:07 – Chelsea shared gratitude for working with CPAC and members shared appreciation for Chelsea’s support 
Tacoma Police Department
· 6:09 – Lt. Katz shared that TPD is hiring and has 25 openings. Visit reflectandprotect.org for more information. Lt. Katz is always available for questions, connection, and more.
Presentations and Discussions
Overview of 2025-26 City Budget and TPD Budget
· 6:11 – City Manager Elizabeth Pauli and Katie Johnston shared about the proposed budget including community engagement, community safety budget, limitations with police overtime, increases to officer wellness, and a dedicated outreach budget of $50,000 for CPAC. There is a structural gap in the budget however TPD’s budget is not being cut. Review of efficacy and service delivery model of the CSO program will be part of 2025 – 2026. Police and fire presenting at study session tomorrow. October 29th is the first of two public hearings on the budget. There will be a special council meeting on November 8 to look at the budget after the election. November 19 is the second public hearing.
· 6:30 – Esther asked how limitations on overtime will impact community liaisons. Chief Moore said that reductions to overtime won’t impact CLOs. The biggest driver of overtime is staffing, and CLOs shouldn’t be impacted. 
· 6:32 – Adrienne asked about staffing models and involving youth in the programming for Metro Parks Late Night as it is currently only available to the first 40 middle school students who show up and young people have reported it is not fun. City Manager Pauli will pass the feedback along.
· 6:34 – Allen asked about revenue sources. City Manager Pauli shared the top source is sales tax, next is property tax, then business tax, utility tax, and some other smaller sources. City Manager Pauli affirmed that the 25 TPD open positions are budgeted. Learn more at cityoftacoma.org/budget. 
Commendations of TPD
· 6:40 – Allen shared that 6 press releases about solved homicides have been shared recently and Allen tips his hat to TPD for solving murders and apprehending suspects. City Manager Elizabeth Pauli thanked CPAC for acknowledging TPD’s good work. Allen also commended TPD for quickly responding to a shooting involving students at Lincoln and an incident where a parent pulled a gun at an elementary school where police responded in one minute. Chief Moore said thank you and that this is not new, but they are working to share more on social media. 
Review of Memo of Complaints Reviewed at September Meeting
· 6:46 – CPAC reviewed the memo that Allen drafted based on last month’s discussion of complaints. Allen asked for feedback and any edits to the document via email.
Complaint Tracker Discussion
· 6:51 – Sonja is working on an internal complaint tracker. Sonja is working with IT to create a SharePoint which will include time the complaint is received, flag for follow up, comments, and more. Sonja is asking to track complaint number, TPD policy number, police sector, the finding from the complaint, whether the complainant was contacted or communicated with, the badge number, the CPAC recommendation, TPD response, and follow up at intervals to see what TPD’s response was if it wasn’t already noted. Sonja wants to find a way to look at demographics too. Sonja asked if there are any other data points that should be included. Ralette will email her recommendations to Sonja. Sonja asked Ralette and CPAC members to include details about which proposed data points are most important so she can make sure they are included however she will look at all of them. Sonja will put together a list and include Ralette’s recommendations and send to the group. 
21 CP Progress Update
· 6:55 – TPD Captain Patrick Patterson shared they have been with TPD for 21 years in various roles. Captain Patterson shared that the 21CP recommendations were created in March 2021 and the overall theme was consensus that changes were needed. The department started with the low hanging fruit. Some of items that were changed were a result of changes in law, cultural shifts, trainings, and leadership enacting change. The internal tracking document has details about each recommendation including projects, status, progress, and more. 32 of 64 have been completed, 21 in progress, 11 not started.
· Louis asked why TPD is still offering trainings on excited delirium given the racist history and how the disproportionality impacts the death of black men, black women, and brown skinned people of color. Captain Patterson said it is not a diagnosis but a term that is used as common language as a way to alert officers of symptoms. Captain Patterson said the fire dept has led the way for the excited delirium response protocol which is a four officer response with a supervisor, advanced life support rig, two engines, an EMS rig, and a battalion chief. 
· Ralette asked what the symptoms of excited delirium are. Captain Patterson said unfounded fear or panic, shouting or nonsensical speech, bizarre behavior, hyperactivity, unexplained strength and/or endurance, nudity, profuse sweating regardless of temperature outside. Ralette asked for more context about the term because it seems to be racially charged. Captain Patterson said he can’t speak to additional context but that it is a term to describe signs and symptoms so that they know how to respond.
· Adrienne asked if there is something else that can be used for the term beside excited delirium because words matter, and it can impact how officers respond with respect, dignity, and integrity.
· Louis shared that the term is 45 years old, from the 80s, and Physicians for Human Rights has a document that details the history. Louis agrees that another term should be used because it has been used in the past as a code word to do what you need to do to get a person under control and if it’s a black male, we don’t need to cite the 269 deaths that have happened in the last 3 year. It is a code word that shouldn’t be part of TPD going forward. Captain Patterson said there have been discussions about the term being controversial, but they also want to have an effective term that elicits an appropriate response. 
· Ralette has heard the term used to justify murder by police and that we already know the term has negative and racial connotations. Ralette shared that excited delirium is not used in relation to the immigrant community and objects to it being used going forward.
· Lt. Katz said he is hearing that the term has a history that evokes harm and triggers a certain type of response from officers that, to put it lightly, is problematic. TPD had a conversation about how to dispatch with advanced life saving measures, fire department, and more to make sure that the full spectrum of potential need is there. Lt. Katz asked if the response package is appropriate. 
· Louis said the response package sounds like a great starting point. Adrienne shared that regardless of symptoms, a person still deserves to be treated with dignity and respect and are innocent until proven guilty. 
· Adrienne said when you send officers out to something with the term excited delirium, are we going to get officers who are charged and ready to fight or officers with a compassionate response with de-escalation. 
· Lt. Katz said the response package is focused on a compassionate response with life safety needs being met first. 
· Ralette said that a person cannot be diagnosed as having excited delirium and Ralette doesn’t want to use any code words especially code words that signify a race of a person. For an officer who may be emotionally charged or have a history of racism to hear that term, it does create a picture in their mind and could send someone in on 10 with extra force and energy that is not necessary and could put the officer at a disadvantage as well. Ralette doesn’t want to see it be used as a cover for not having the compassion needed to resolve the issue and then someone is dead, and someone gets away with committing a crime. 
· Captain Patterson said that by policy, this is a medical response and that’s how officers are trained to respond to the term excited delirium. It is based on Seattle PD’s model where everyone has a role to play to de-escalate. Patrol tactics are trainings in relation to de-escalation and every officer has to recertify in this training every 3 years including scenarios to address people in crisis. Captain Patterson said he hears CPAC and wants to use the term that is best for community. If officers respond with deadly force to excited delirium, then they haven’t been listening to the training that has been done in recent years as training focuses on it being a medical issue. 
· Allen said that the “superhuman strength” component is troubling because it does not elicit the appropriate use of force in response, and he would like to see information about the medical response package. Captain Patterson said that is has been trained and in practice but is not in policy so it will go through the Lexipol policy review.
· Next time, Louis would like more information on 21 CP-03. Louis asked if TPD is still working to connect with community groups. Captain Patterson shared that this is a cultural shift, and they are continuously engaging including inter-faith gatherings to discuss how TPD can better serve faith-based groups. 
· Allen asked about 21 CP-60 related to officers carrying a QR code with information about complaints. TPD is working on putting together a webpage with resources that will be accessed via a QR code. Allen observed that many people don’t have a smart phone, access to the internet, and more. Allen would like to see it written out and as easy as possible to access with the option to submit anonymous complaints. 
· Allen noted that there is movement happening with 21 CP – 62 with current discussions about an external oversight.
· Allen asked if the vacated Chief of Staff position will be filled. There was not information available related to this. The Mayor said it is a question for the chief. 
· Captain Patterson shared they are available for offline questions. 

Public Comment
· 7:39 – Nancy asked if there is a standard document that CPAC uses to review complaints and asked if excited delirium is a medical response including how it happens and if there is a written policy yet. Allen shared that the TPD policy manual is available online and Lt. Katz said the website has Lexipol policies available on the website. Lt. Katz also said that policy section citations will be included on complaints in the future. Nancy asked if there is a listserv related to CPACs work. Chelsea referred the public to CPAC’s website to access information on CPAC’s work including staff contact information for additional questions and support.
· Barbara appreciates the remarks about excited delirium from CPAC members and the captain’s response. Barbara said the American Medical Association does not recognize excited delirium. Considering the historical reference to black and brown people and that it is a description of behaviors, Barbara said that describing the behaviors and symptoms would be more helpful. Barbara heard the term used in the Manny Ellis Trial and if it is a medical response, the police are not doctors who can give a diagnosis so descriptions of behaviors should be considered.
· Joe asked when it comes to compliments and complaints, if people are referred to 311. Allen said they should talk that resource up more and it is the right number to call unless there is an emergency.
· Oneida thanked Mr. Cooper for bringing up excited delirium. It is not an accurate diagnosis and is not a cause of death. It is the restraints that cause the detainees’ death and kicks in protocols that can lead to dosing with a ketamine which has caused death around the country. Oneida said the term is racially charged. Oneida recommends going to PHR.org where more information about excited delirium can be found. Oneida does not understand why so many police departments throughout the country are using the term when it has been debunked. 
· Nancy asked if a complaint is sent through internal affairs and there is no response, what happens after that? Allen shared there has been a pattern of lengthy delays, and he does not know what outside agency would be appropriate to contact however reaching out to TPD would be a good step. Mayor Victoria Woodards encouraged reaching out to the City Council for support in receiving a response. 
Subcommittee Reports
Oversight Subcommittee
· 7:54 – Louis shared there is not update other than waiting for a letter from the City Manager’s offer related to an individual participating in the bargaining process. Sonja shared that the email list is all that is required from the individual. Allen shared that CPAC will be allowed to nominate a person to participate in bargaining which will require a substantial time commitment. Adrienne is interested but would need to see the dates.
Policy Subcommittee
· 7:57 – No report at this time. 
Outreach Subcommittee
· 7:58 – Esther shared that the group is going to meet with Sonja soon.
Upcoming Important Dates
· October 15, Study Session noon – Budget Presentation: Community Safety and Alternative Response (Tacoma Fire and, Tacoma Police)
· October 15, Study Session noon – 2025 Legislative Agenda
· October 31, 5:00pm – CBC Equity Index Training
· November 7, CVS 4:30pm – CPAC Interviews
Upcoming Council presentations and recordings of past presentations can be viewed here: City of Tacoma - Calendar (legistar.com) Live Study Session and Council meeting can also be viewed on TV Tacoma: TV Tacoma - City of Tacoma
Other Items of Interest
· 8:01– Esther shared that there is a coffee and conversation with the Chief on Oct 23rd at Fred Meyer at 7520 Pacific Ave from 1:30 – 3:30.
· 8:02 - Allen shared gratitude to Chelsea. Chelsea shared appreciation for the kind words.
Adjournment 
Motion passed at 8:02 pm

Allen McKenzie
Allen McKenzie, Chair 
Chelsea Talbert
Chelsea Talbert Staff Liaison
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